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May37, 2019

The Honourable Steve Clark
Minister of Municipal Affairs and Housing
College Park, 17th Floor
777 Bay St, Toronto, ON
M5G 2E5

Re: Bill 108 - More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019

Dear Minister Clark,

Please find, attached, the City of London’s comments relating to Bill 108 — the More Homes, More
Choice Act, 2019. Our Planning and Environment Committee received the attached report and
approved that it be forwarded to you. We have several concerns, and are requesting that the
Province consider changes to the proposed legislation.

We note that Bill 108 includes some proposed changes that we believe would not explicitly
address the issue of affordable housing and may even diminish the opportunity for affordable
housing in several ways:

• First, the proposed legislation would restrict the City’s ability to implement inclusionary
zoning to protected major transit station areas. While these areas are well-served by
transit, the need for affordable housing extends beyond these areas, and this limitation
would restrict the City’s ability to provide for affordable housing in all areas of need.

• Secondly, the City of London would no longer be able to provide affordable housing
benefits through bonusing under Section 37 of the Planning Act. This would prevent the
provision of new affordable units in new housing development in exchange for increased
height or density. This could also undermine the City’s Official Plan, the London Plan,
which has policies that encourage flexibility in building height tied to bonusing.

• Finally, the provision of affordable housing could be affected through the phasing of
development charges. Under the proposed changes, a development charges by-law that
is written to provide adequate infrastructure for a five year cycle would not collect the fees
associated with that growth when the charges would be collected over a six year term.
This would cause budgeting issues for the City, and could result in growth-related
infrastructure projects needing to be delayed and increased development charge reserve
fund debt, which would increase rates in the future.

With respect to proposed changes in the timelines for the consideration of planning matters, the
City is concerned that these changes will serve to undermine our engagement efforts that are
intended to offer the community a genuine opportunity to engage in the public process. Sufficient
consultation time often results in better planning decisions and fewer issues being unresolved



through the application process, which are often the basis of appeals to the LPAT. Shorter
timelines may also mean that sufficient information is not made available for Council’s, or the
public’s consideration. This could result in more appeals.

The City does not support the removal of Section 37 of the Planning Act(Bonusing) and replacing
this section with a new Community Benefits Charge. The lack of clarity surrounding the proposed
Community Benefits Charges system and the related changes to parkland dedication
requirements will have significant impacts on the future development of the City. The City of
London has worked to balance the demand for new, high-quality communities in our city with the
assurance that existing taxpayers are not unduly burdened by paying for that growth. The current
system allows the City to acquire lands for parkland, and partially pay for the development of
those lands through contributions from development charges.

The City has concerns regarding the proposed caps on what these community benefits charges
may be, and the process of assessing land values as the basis for these charges. This could
further add costs to taxpayers but not accounting for the costs associated with growth.

The City supports the full recovery of costs for the services and infrastructure identified through
the proposed amendments to the Development Charges Act, but does have concerns regarding
matters such as transition and timing to the proposed new regime and uncertainty regarding the
costs associated with a six year deferred payment The City also questions the inclusion of
industrial, commercial and institutional development as eligible for deferred development charges
as supportive of the provision of affordable housing.

The City also notes that the proposed amendments that would remove “soft services” previously
considered under the Development Charges Act to be considered as part of a community benefits
charge under the Planning Act may not in fact reduce the total charges to be paid by an applicant,
or may not cover the costs of providing those services, thereby transferring the costs arising from
growth to the taxpayer.

The City of London has significant concerns about changes to the LPAT. The return to a de novo
hearing regime, and the broadening of allowable considerations for appeals beyond consistency
with Provincial policy and the City’s Official Plan will undermine the role of Council in determining
the future growth and development of our communities. The removal of local decision-making
authority for planning decisions, and returning to a system that is not open, fair or transparent to
the public is a step backwards in the planning process. The City also has concerns regarding
the proposed restriction on the parties that can submit appeals weakens the ability for the public
to engage in the development process.

The City of London’s new Official Plan, the London Plan, was developed through considerable
stakeholder engagement. These changes to the appeals process could threaten Council’s ability
to implement the London Plan, which calls for a more compact and sustainable pattern of
development

The City of London has concerns regarding the changes to the Endangered Species Act. It is
important to protect Endangered and Threatened species in Ontario, regardless of species status
elsewhere in Canada or in other countries. Local species contribute to Ontario’s biodiversity and
many have adaptations and genetic variations unique to the subpopulation that allows them to
survive in our climate and separate them from their counterparts elsewhere in Canada.
Additionally, the proposed changes that would allow applicants to harm species at risk (SAR) and
their habitat provided they pay into a fund which will be allocated for general SAR conservation



are concerning. There is currently no framework around how the fund would be administered or
how the money will be used. Many of the species that would be affected are sensitive to habitat
disruption, and would not necessarily succeed through relocation efforts.

Changes to the Ontario Heritage Act are also of concern. Heritage appeals are proposed to no
longer to be considered by way of appeals to the Conservation Review Board, which has expertise
in heritage mailers, and would now be considered by the LPAT. This will add to an appeals
backlog at the LPAT, thus worsening affordability through longer timelines and delays. Other
concerns include the proposed appeals process, whereby the first appeal would be to municipal
council, followed by a possible appeal to the LPAT. This could further cause delays in the
process.

The City of London supports the efforts of the Provincial government in tackling the pressing issue
of housing affordability. Some of the proposed changes, such as the deferred payment of
development charges for rental and non-profit housing, could help to improve affordability by
incentivizing the provision of affordable housing. In addition, permitting an additional accessory
dwelling unit can increase affordable housing supply, although the permission of up to three units
on a lot could result in issues of over-intensification and incompatibility.

The City of London wishes to work together with the Province to address housing affordability.
The City requests that the submission deadline for comments to the ERO be extended so that
additional comments may be provided, and that prior to any Regulations being brought into force
that the City be provided the opportunity to comment on them.

Sincerely,

John M. Fleming, MCIP, RPP
Managing Director, Planning and City Planner
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